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Minutes of Regular Town of Fremont Meeting

January 21, 2020
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen/Alderwomen for the Town of Fremont, NC was held at 6:30 p.m. on January 21, 2020.  Present were: 

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
Beatrice Jones, Alderwoman
Ricky Mozingo, Alderman

Joyce M. Artis, Alderwoman

Leroy Ruffin, Alderman

Annie Lewis, Alderwoman
Also in attendance were Town Administrator Barbara Aycock, Town Clerk Shannon Daly, Accounting Clerk Cindy Rhodes, Public Works Director Tim Howell, Chief Paul Moats, and Municipal Engineer Michael McAllister.

Quorum Present: Yes

Call to Order

Mayor Flowers called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  
Frances Ruffin gave the invocation.
Alderwoman Lewis led all in attendance in the pledge of allegiance.
Approval of Agenda

Mayor Flowers asked that the agenda be amended to include thank you cards under information. Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the amended agenda.  Alderman Mozingo made a motion to approve the amended agenda. Alderman Ruffin seconded the motion. No discussion. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Public Comments
Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for public comments.
Tammy Mooring who lives on the corner of Lee and Aycock Street stated that she needed some help with the drains because her property floods when it rains. Mr. Howell stated that he thought that the outlets needed to be cleaned out. Mayor Flowers asked Mr. Howell to handle the situation.
Isaac Artis who lives at 507 E. Lee Street stated that he lived 2 houses down from Mrs. Mooring and he agreed that there is a problem with water drainage on her property. Alderman Ruffin asked if the roads were county or state roads and Mrs. Aycock said part of it is state roads and she has reported it to the state to have it fixed. Mr. Howell said he has also put in a ticket for the state to fix the drains.
Approval of Minutes

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes for December 17, 2019. Alderwoman Lewis made the motion to approve the minutes for December 17, 2019.  Alderman Mozingo seconded it.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Information

Mayor Flowers asked if anyone had any questions concerning items 1 through 5. Mrs. Aycock pointed out that if anyone was interested in the Eastern Carolina Council’s Legislative Luncheon on March 30th to please let her know. She stated that Alderwoman Jones had already signed up. Alderwoman Artis said she would like to go and Mrs. Aycock said OK.
Alderman Ruffin asked if they were going to appoint someone to replace Mr. Mooring as a check signer. Alderwoman Artis made a motion for Alderman Ruffin to be a check signer. Alderwoman Lewis seconded it. Alderwoman Artis asked how many people sign a check and Mrs. Aycock said two. Alderwoman Artis asked if a board member and a staff member sign or two staff members. Mrs. Aycock said that it could be either or. Alderwoman Jones asked what the check limit is that would require a board member’s signature. Mrs. Aycock said that the limit is $5,000. Four were in favor of the motion: Alderwoman Jones, Alderwoman Artis, Alderman Ruffin, and Alderwoman Lewis. One opposed: Alderman Mozingo. Motion passed by majority.
Mayor Flowers read cards that was sent to the town staff.  The Boys and Girls club sent a thank you card for the town’s support throughout the year; Mr. and Mrs. Spivey sent a Christmas card; Fremont Stars Elementary sent a thank you card for the Candy Cane event that the town sponsors; and a thank you card from Mr. Mooring’s family was sent for the flower arrangement and kindness from the staff. Alderman Ruffin suggested that the town give a plaque in honor of Mr. Mooring for all the years he served and for being an outstanding board member for the Town of Fremont.
Discussion
Mayor Flowers asked Alderman Ruffin to discuss the sidewalk on Hwy 117.  Alderman Ruffin stated that he lives as 408 S. Goldsboro Street and he has noticed many residents, some from the Rest Center, walking along the side of the road going to the Dollar General. He stated that he would like to look at putting a sidewalk starting at Mill Street and ending at the Dollar General. Mayor Flowers asked if he was looking at including it in next year’s budget or was he wanting to make adjustments for this budget year.  Alderman Ruffin said he would like to look at it this year, but if not, next year. Mrs. Aycock stated that she talked with someone and found out that it would cost $26,000 in materials and $8,000 in labor. She said it could be higher or lower depending on who does the job.  She stated that there is $71,000 in the powell bill fund.  Mayor Flowers said that there are at least two property owners that would have to be contacted. Alderman Mozingo asked if the DOT would put in the sidewalk and Mrs. Aycock said that normally they will not do that, but we could check on it.  Mrs. Aycock stated that we receive $42,000 a year and on average we have spent $58,919 a year on paving and cleaning ditches.  Mayor Flowers stated that he would like to also consider the pot holes that we have and to keep enough money in reserve to take care of emergency problems. Mrs. Aycock stated that if we have to replace lines in the highway, we have to have money to replace the cut-outs in the road. Mayor Flowers asked Alderman Ruffin if we could take some time and let the staff research it and then bring it back to the board to make a decision and Alderman Ruffin agreed. There was some discussion about cleaning out ditches.
Alderman Ruffin told Mr. Howell that the holes across from Joyner’s was looking nice. Mr. Howell said that there was still some work to be done, but it was a little wet right now.
Mayor Flowers asked Alderman Mozingo to discuss his concerns about debt set-off.  Alderman Mozingo asked Mrs. Daly if she had found out any information about charging interest or penalties on debt set-off accounts. Mrs. Daly stated that she had contacted debt set-off and she was instructed that in order to charge interest or penalties, it would need to be stated on the utility application. Mrs. Aycock said that a resolution would possibly need to be done and changes to the ordinances. Alderwoman Artis stated that according to the debt set-off list for 2019, there were 23 people that left the town.  She said we should ask the question of why they are leaving and if there is anything we can do to prevent them from leaving.  Chief Moats asked if there were people moving in to the town and Mrs. Daly said absolutely. Mrs. Aycock said that some of the issues are the houses not being properly maintained. Mrs. Daly stated that sometimes people have complained about not having proper heat; therefore, they have to use electric heaters throughout their house.  Alderman Ruffin asked about community block grants.  Mrs. Aycock stated that they are leaning toward creation of jobs and she has sent some information to Alderwoman Jones for her to help look into. Mrs. Aycock said that Goldsboro receives HUB money and it’s not being distributed to the Town of Fremont and we need to find out why it’s not coming to Fremont. Alderman Mozingo stated that he would like to see something done about debt set-off, because $200,000 is a lot of money for the town to loose. Alderman Mozingo asked how much is the deposit and Mrs. Daly said that some changes have been made and the deposit is now $350 for electric and $50 for water, for both homeowners and renters. Mrs. Daly said that being that changes have been made in how we are reading, billing and collecting, it has cut out 2 weeks of people being able to stick the town. Mrs. Daly said these changes have only been in effect for a few months. Alderman Ruffin stated that he has seen some of the people in town that are on the debt set-off list and wanted to know are we doing a background check on them.  Mrs. Daly said that when someone applies for utilities, we put their name in the system to see if there is an old account and if there is, we try to collect that money.  Mrs. Daly said in addition if a woman has an old account and her husband applies for utilities, General Statute states that we can collect, because she is living in the home and he is responsible too. Alderman Ruffin asked Chief Moats if he could check people’s background and Chief Moats said that it has to be a criminal violation in order for him to do that. Chief Moats said that collections is a civil matter, but the police department can assist by talking with the customers or with helping with getting a civil order done. Alderwoman Artis stated that she has seen on the debt set-off report a person with two accounts. Mrs. Aycock said that those are older accounts, and in the past, the history was not checked, but now it is. Mrs. Aycock pointed out that there is a lot of debt from years ago that did not get collected, but now we are making sure that we are collecting properly. Mayor Flowers asked if we knew what the percentage is on how much is collected through the debt set-off procedure.  Mrs. Aycock said we have a list of how much we have collected this past year. 
Mayor Flowers asked Alderwoman Artis to discuss workshops.  Alderwoman 
Atis stated that it should be called work sessions and she gave the definition of work sessions. Alderwoman Artis said that she would like to see in the future, once we get more established, work sessions either twice a year or quarterly. Mayor Flowers said that we were very effective with the work sessions we had when we updated our ordinances. Mrs. Aycock said that she thought it would be very good and would let the board members know what is going on, such as problems with the lift stations. Alderman Ruffin suggested that the board get together, possibly with Mr. Howell, and ride around the town and get familiar with what’s going on. Mrs. Aycock stated that she and Mr. Howell are available any time. Alderwoman Artis stated that maybe the board should set a time and get together to learn about the town. 
Mayor Flowers asked Alderwoman Jones to discuss committees.  Alderwoman Jones proposed at a minimum to have at least 3 committees with no less than 2 persons per committee and to meet at least quarterly. She stated that the committees she had in mind were finance/accounting, personnel, and public safety, but more could be added. She stated that these committees will help them to become more knowledgeable as to where they stand on a regular basis and not just when we have a budget session at year end and to also meet with the accountant. Mayor Flowers pointed out that there would be a cost to meet with the accountant and Alderwoman Jones stated that it would be quarterly.  Mrs. Aycock stated that she thought the accountant would be able to meet quarterly and give them what they needed. There was some discussion about budget and budget amendments.  Mayor Flowers stated that if we combined the work sessions and the committees, then all the board members would get the information instead of two members. Alderwoman Jones said that more than two members could be on the committees, but she was just stating two as a minimum.  Mayor Flowers stated that there may be an issue if more than two board members met, because then it’s considered a board meeting. After some discussion, it was determined that it would be added to next month’s agenda as an action item. 

Reports

Mayor Flowers asked Mrs. Aycock to discuss the Financial Reports. Mrs. Aycock stated that these reports are used to show how much we are billing and collecting, plus they are used to fill out state reports. Alderwoman Artis asked some questions about the budget and budget amendments. Mrs. Aycock explained the process and the purpose of budget amendments. Mayor Flowers pointed out the rainfall on the sewer report.  He stated that depending on how much rain we get determines how much sewer we have to send to Goldsboro. There was some discussion about how this affects our budget, along with other expenses.  Mrs. Aycock stated that the town has cut $295,000 in salaries and benefits over the last few years. It was discussed that staff are being cross-trained and Mrs. Aycock and Chief Moats are being paid part-time salaries in order to cut cost and save the town expenses.  Mrs. Daly explained the debt set-off report and asked the board if they would continue to like to have this report done monthly and the board said they would. There was some discussion about the debt owed to the town and about adding penalties/interest to the debt owed. Alderwoman Jones stated that on the Josh Stein website, it states that utilities do not get cut off from November 15th – March 15th. Mrs. Aycock stated that if we were to follow that then our debt set-off would be much higher. Mrs. Aycock said that Mrs. Daly and the staff call people on cut-off day to remind them and that if they have a problem, we try to work with them.   Mrs. Daly stated that she works with people in emergency situations, but she had to have documentation in order to justify not cutting someone off. Mrs. Daly gave an example of someone calling earlier stating that her husband had been in a car accident and was out of work and her son had the flu, and she was asking for an extension until the end of January. Alderwoman Jones stated that she thought 15 days was not enough time for the citizens to pay their utility bill. She said they receive the bills on the 10th and cut-off is on the 25th.  Mrs. Daly stated that normally the bills are ready by the 2nd or 3rd of the month.  At this time, citizens can call and ask what their bill is or go on-line and see what it is. Alderwoman Jones commented that the late penalties are 10% in Fremont after 10 days and only 1.45% in Wilson after 30 days. She stated that she does not agree with having only 15 days to pay the bill. Alderwoman Jones asked if there is demographics on who gets cut-off and Mrs. Aycock stated that we could get it.
Mayor Flowers asked Mr. Howell to give the Public Works Report.  Mr. Howell stated that at the last meeting Alderman Ruffin said that the downtown area was too dark so the old bulbs have been replaced with LED bulbs, which has brightened up the downtown area. Mr. Howell showed pictures of the Candy Cane Kids event that the town staff does every year for the children in need at Fremont Stars Elementary. Mrs. Aycock stated that the citizens of Fremont also participate in this event. Mr. Howell showed pictures of a false call of an electric meter, debris in the sewer system from Eureka, and yard debris that is against our ordinance. Mr. Howell asked for the board to tell him how they would like him to handle the yard debris situation. It was decided that Mr. Howell should follow the ordinance. 
Mayor Flowers asked Chief Moats to give the police report.  Chief Moats stated that he did a walk through at Ewais’ business beside Capital Café and found that they had 10 gaming machines. He stated that he had talked with an ALE agent and confirmed that the machines are not compliant with the law; however, the DA that would handle the case is overloaded with more serious cases and he cannot take on this case.  He stated that he looked at the ordinance concerning internet cafés and they are in violation of the ordinance.  He said that a letter has been sent to them concerning this matter.  Alderwoman Jones stated that she has been in the store and knows that they started with 2 machines and now they have 10 and they are planning on putting in more. There was some discussion about the internet café’ ordinance and Chief Moats read the ordinance to the board and he will continue the process of enforcing the ordinance.
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to adjourn.  Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to adjourn.  Alderman Mozingo seconded it.  All were in favor and motion passed unanimously.

_________________________________________
 
        W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
___________________________________________
Shannon L. Daly, Town Clerk

